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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





February 7, 2022
Present:  Commissioner Hersh; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson, and Business Manager Lemire
Present remotely: Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer
Also present remotely: Judy Anderson, Mike Manugian, Ginger Vollmar
The meeting was called to order at 5:04 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 10, 2022, AS IS.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Fisher – aye, Lindemer – aye.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Last week, Mr. Kelly had emailed oil inventory storage graphs for New England.  Last Monday, the New England diesel storage was below the low point of 2017 and almost to the low point of 2014. With the cold weekend that just passed, he believes the storage numbers are even lower and will provide a graph as soon as it becomes available this week.  ISO-NE is trying not to burn diesel today, which is driving up the natural gas price extremely high. 

On another regional note, we are still patiently waiting for FERC to rule on the agreement to eliminate the reconstitution option in New England which was theoretically agreed to last year. There are many expecting that ruling to happen very soon.

Locally, we have some challenges regarding our AMI system.  Eaton will be on site tomorrow to finish setting up the central gateways.  Ms. Lemire had secured 5 additional modems needed to complete the set up.  Currently 5 meters have been installed and are communicating through the Eaton system.  There is a subnet of relays that need to be installed and we are waiting on the pole arms to be delivered to begin the installs.  Once the infrastructure is in place and the software has been tested, we will begin the meter deployment process.
Another possible challenge is the current Mueller system back hauls our data through AT & T’s 3G network.  AT & T is threatening to stop their 3G service on February 22.  Mueller’s replacement 4G fix for the Mueller collectors are scheduled to arrive in April.  Mr. Kelly is hopeful that AT & T won’t shut down the 3G network completely.  If they do shut down, we will have our hands full with a lot of manual work.
Lastly, the loan that was supposed to close a few weeks ago got pushed back.  MMWEC was trying to bundle three different loans together. One of them involved the MA DOER and the state has been awful to deal with, so MMWEC will be bundling two loans and dealing with the state separately.  The loan should close soon.

Mr. Nikolic and Mr. Kelly had a good call on Friday and Mr. Nikolic is very close to having recommended time-of-use rates for next summer and next winter.
GELD recently had our second underground problem this year.  A few weeks ago, the underground failed at the new temple on Great Road.  Last week, we had an underground failure in the four corners area. We have switched around it and the line crew is trying to isolate where the fault is.
Cash on hand has increased slightly higher due to January sales paying for December power bills. 
The total of new poles in 2022 is 5.
KWh sales for January were up 5.78%; sales are up 2.38% for the five-year average.  Mr. Kelly noted that January 2022 was 8 degrees cooler than January 2021.
Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
POWER SUPPLY AND SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Patterson projected a spreadsheet titled “GELD Power Supply FEB 10th” (which was actually data for February 7, 2022). One graph shows “select spot prices for delivery today” which shows natural gas and electricity pricing per region in the U.S.; one graph showed the New England natural gas and electricity prices increase on supply constraints, high demand; one graph showed On-peak power at NEPOOL-Mass. Hub Jan. 3-January 28; and one graph showed ISO-New England hourly electric generation by source (January 1-31, 2022)
Mr. Patterson stated that the national natural gas price continues to be volatile and Henry Hub gas rose to over $5.00/MMBtu in the month of January.  The first graph displays the spot prices of Natural Gas today per region and shows the drastic difference in New England’s higher prices.
In New England, we receive most of our natural gas from the Algonquin Citygate line in NY/NJ.  The natural gas constraints in New England’s pipeline system continue to be evident. The price of natural gas at Algonquin averaged $21.00/MMBtu (today’s price) while the rest of the country is paying around $5.00/MMBtu.
LNG continues to be over $28.00/MMBtu in Europe and $29.00/MMBtu in Asia, so the U.S. continues to expand and increase LNG exports. 

Mr. Patterson discussed another graph that shows New England’s average price paid for natural gas and the average price of electricity directly below it – the graph shows how closely interconnected the price of natural gas is to the price of electricity.
The last graph showed the electric generation by fuel mix in New England during January 2022 – as the natural gas price skyrocketed due to supply constraints, it became more economical to burn oil to cover the demand which led to the reactivation of several power plant that burn fuel oil.  Oil-fired generation has accounted for up to 20% of New England’s electric supply during several hours since January 7, 2022.  Note: New England hasn’t used a substantial amount of oil for generation since the bomb cyclone in January 2018.
Natural gas storage had reached above the five-year average during December 2021, only to fall slightly behind the five-year average in January 2022.  National natural gas storage is still around a 2% surplus to the five-year average, but this hasn’t helped natural gas pricing at all.

The average peak power price for January 2022, was $159.76 per MWh. This is 357% higher than last year’s price of $44.75 per MWh and 268% higher than the five-year average of $59.70 per MWh.

We are still 60% covered for February 2022. MMWEC’s forecasting models are pointing toward lower prices next winter.  Their reasoning is based on natural gas storage catching up over the next year and more drilling rigs coming online to help with the deficit. January did see a small increase in drilling rigs.

Mr. Patterson did not recommend making any power purchases currently with prices being so high and volatile.  The Board agreed.
SOLAR UPDATE
No solar update this meeting.
BUCKET TRUCK

On February 8, 2021, the Board voted to award J.A. Kiley the proposal to build the body of our newest bucket truck.  The bid was $191,318 and the Board voted “not to exceed $193,000”.  The last year has seen supply chain challenges. Kiley was charged an additional $6,800 for the lift from their vendor and was hoping that GELD would pay for the upcharge as well.  The accountants said it would be acceptable for GELD to pay the additional amount with a Board vote.  There was much discussion, and the commissioners were unanimous in allowing Mr. Kelly to pay the $193,000 price; but wanted additional information before processing the additional money requested.  Mr. Kelly said he would provide additional information at the next meeting.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

No Long-term strategy
NEW & CURRENT PROGRAMS

Mr. Kelly updated the board on the current heat loan and rebate program for 2022. In the first month of the year, we already have 3 rebates totaling $1,250.00.  Last year, the board discussed the heat loans and noted they are significantly more expensive than the rebates.  To keep the most funds available for rebates, Mr. Kelly recommended to officially end the loan program and focus only on rebates going forward.  

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO CANCEL GELD’S HEAT LOAN PROGRAM AND GOING FORWARD OFFER THE HEAT PUMP REBATE PROGRAM ONLY.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Fisher – aye, Lindemer – aye.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Hersh asked if there was any way the state or MMWEC could help with the AT & T 3G issue.  Mr. Kelly said he would look into that and contact MMWEC to see if they can help.
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 14, 2022, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the meeting adjourned at 6:01 p.m. 
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